

Bridging the Divide in the U.S.-South Korea Alliance

By Michael Fuchs and Haneul Lee November 2020

Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 3 The current state of the U.S.-South Korea alliance
- 6 U.S. progressive perspectives on the alliance
- 9 South Korean progressive perspectives on the alliance
- **14 Policy recommendations**
- **18 Conclusion**
- 18 About the authors
- 18 Acknowledgments
- **19 Endnotes**

Introduction and summary

The United States' alliance with South Korea is one of its most important relationships—not just in Asia but around the world. Yet no alliance is without disagreement, and as the United States and South Korea's partnership approaches its eighth decade, new geopolitical realities could pose obstacles to its integrity.

With North Korea continuing to build on its capabilities to produce weapons of mass destruction and China posing growing challenges, it is as important as ever that progressive and conservative policymakers on both sides of the alliance understand one another's perspectives. Both sides must invest in finding ways to forge consensus on key issues and bridge the divide where necessary. However, they must also realize that it is natural to have different positions and that it is OK to not agree on everything.

In particular, progressive foreign policy leaders in both countries share many perspectives, but their views sometimes differ on two fundamental questions: 1) What are the greatest challenges that the alliance should focus on? and 2) How should the alliance address the threat posed by North Korea?

Defining "progressive" and "conservative"

This report builds on the 2019 Center for American Progress report, "How to Create a Durable US-South Korea Alliance: Finding Common Ground Among Progressives," which outlined how progressives in the United States and South Korea view the alliance between the two countries.¹ As stated in that report, it is difficult to define terms such as "progressive" and "conservative" when discussing the alliance:

Because of the differences in the political and social contexts of the United States and South Korea, labels that capture political and ideological beliefs do not necessarily mean the same thing in both countries. People can be considered "progressive" or "conservative" for different reasons, and many who describe themselves as such may disagree on the meanings of those terms.

On the domestic policy front, progressives in both the United States and South Korea generally advocate for labor-friendly economic policies and antitrust reform, while conservatives typically favor less regulation of the private sector. In the foreign policy space, progressives in both countries tend to emphasize engagement and diplomacy with adversaries, while conservatives often demonstrate more hawkish attitudes. However, the battleground between progressives and conservatives in the United States is often defined by perspectives on a wide range of domestic and foreign policy issues; in contrast, attitudes toward North Korea are often the most salient dividing lines between the two ideological stances in South Korea.²

Based in part on a series of interviews the authors conducted with experts in the two countries, this report provides a window into how progressives in Seoul and Washington view the alliance as 2021 begins. It also makes recommendations as to how both countries can advance shared interests in the coming year as the new U.S. administration takes office. While this report explores the alliance overall, it focuses in particular on the perspectives of progressive leaders and their impacts on the alliance.

The current state of the U.S.-South Korea alliance

Over the past four years, U.S. President Donald Trump's disdain for the U.S.-South Korea alliance has undermined the partnership, causing a wide gap in trust between the two sides. During his time in office, Trump has made clear that he does not understand the value of U.S. alliances. He has suggested that allies such as South Korea and Japan protect themselves by developing their own nuclear weapons.³ Furthermore, he essentially tried to extort U.S. allies—most notably South Korea—by threatening to withdraw U.S. troops from the country unless Seoul began paying "a lot more" for U.S. defense.⁴ This position ignores the fact that America, not just its allies, benefits from its military presence in Asia.

The Trump administration continued its transactional approach to alliances during cost-sharing negotiations with Seoul. In 2018, upon the expiration of the Special Measures Agreement (SMA), the administration demanded a 150 percent increase—\$1.2 billion annually—to sustain the U.S. military presence on the Korean Peninsula.⁵ Seoul fended off such demands by offering an 8.2 percent increase and a shorter expiration date for the SMA, and the allies agreed to renegotiate the agreement annually with incremental increases.⁶ But when the agreement expired again at the end of 2019, the Trump administration demanded a whopping 500 percent increase in contributions.⁷ Negotiations dragged on for months, causing thousands of United States Forces Korea (USFK) workers to be placed on unpaid leave.⁸ Ignoring the fact that South Korea paid 90 percent of the \$11 billion construction cost for Camp Humphreys—the largest U.S. overseas military base—and is a major customer of U.S. defense companies,⁹ the Trump administration shot down Seoul's best offer of 13 percent and has yet to define what a "fair and equitable" cost-sharing agreement would look like.¹⁰

Trump has treated South Korea like a lesser partner and has bullied Seoul on a wide range of economic, security, and military issues. Searching for a political win in 2017, he inaccurately claimed that the United States-Korea Free Trade Agreement (KORUS FTA) was responsible for lost U.S. jobs; and he essentially forced Seoul to renegotiate by threatening to withdraw from the agreement.¹¹

Convinced that a trade deficit between the two countries was detrimental to U.S. interests, Trump continued to penalize Seoul by levying tariffs on major South Korean exports.¹² Furthermore, Trump's destructive trade war with China caused South Korean exports to China, its biggest trading partner, to fall by 21.3 percent in 2019.¹³

The Trump administration's shoddy treatment of South Korea has damaged America's standing with South Koreans. While 92 percent of the South Korean public remains supportive of the alliance,¹⁴ public perception of the United States has fallen to an almost historic low of 45 percent.¹⁵ Only 4 percent of South Koreans supported paying billions of dollars more in cost-sharing negotiations, and a recent poll measured South Koreans' confidence in President Trump at an abysmal 17 percent.¹⁶

Despite the Trump administration's tumultuous policies, the U.S.-South Korea alliance has survived, in large part due to President Moon Jae-in's efforts. South Korea could have easily levied tariffs on U.S. goods in response to Trump's trade war. Instead, Moon agreed to renegotiate the KORUS FTA.¹⁷ When Trump pledged in 2018 to cancel joint military exercises without prior consultation, the Moon administration quietly scrambled to adjust to Trump's stance.¹⁸ Instead of decrying Trump's unreasonable SMA demands, the Blue House has consistently downplayed the issue and insisted that both sides are deepening "mutual understanding" as negotiations continue.¹⁹ Other officials within the U.S. government have similarly attempted to play down the disagreements being fueled by Trump.²⁰

And despite all the insults Trump has thrown at South Korea—reportedly calling South Koreans "terrible people," questioning South Korea's laudable COVID-19 response, and mocking historic South Korean Academy Awards wins on Twitter— President Moon sent the United States 2 million face masks and sent Maryland 500,000 COVID-19 tests as Trump left the responsibility of coronavirus testing to the states.²¹

The Moon administration has sought to conceal the rifts in the alliance in part because it needs U.S. support for its peace initiative with North Korea. North Korea wants sanctions relief and security guarantees—concessions that Seoul cannot provide without U.S. support. Moon has made advancing inter-Korean relations his chief foreign policy initiative, and much of his legacy will depend on whether he can successfully deliver on those promises. Thus, Moon has sought to downplay disagreements and accommodate Trump when possible in the hopes of keeping U.S. engagement with Pyongyang alive. But Moon's vocal support for Trump's North Korea diplomacy has not been able to overcome the long-standing discrepancy in views between the United States and many progressives in South Korea: Many in Seoul believe that sanctions relief for the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) should happen as part of confidence-building measures, while the Trump administration and others in Washington believe that sanctions relief is important leverage, only to be offered with significant progress along the path to denuclearization.²² At the same time, the United States and South Korea have often seemed uncoordinated in their approaches to North Korea, sometimes outright accusing each other of taking steps without prior consultation.²³

This was the obstacle that Trump and Kim could not clear at their Hanoi summit in February 2019. Trump walked away from Kim Jong Un's offer to dismantle the nuclear facilities at Yongbyon in exchange for partial sanctions relief, embarrassing Kim by cutting the summit short and leaving him with nothing to show for a 65-hour train ride there.²⁴ Despite Trump and Kim meeting for another short summit at the Demilitarized Zone (DMZ) in the summer of 2019, as well as subsequent working-level talks, substantive diplomacy has not moved forward since.

Since then, neither the United States nor North Korea have appeared to be interested in resuming talks. After the last round of U.S.-DPRK working-level talks broke down in Stockholm on October 5, 2019,²⁵ the Moon administration kicked off 2020 with proposals to continue advancing inter-Korean relations through economic cooperation, putting forth ideas such as resuming individual tours to the North and initiating barter-trade agreements.²⁶ In response to Moon's proposals, the U.S. ambassador to South Korea, Harry Harris, insisted that Seoul should consult with the United States on any measures before proposing them, especially since the tourism initiative could spur incidental sanctions violations.²⁷ North Korea has continuously rebuffed South Korean outreach efforts and even physically destroyed the inter-Korean liaison office in June 2020.²⁸ Although the office had been closed due to the coronavirus pandemic, it was a tangible achievement of Moon's peace efforts and served as an official channel to enhance communication between the two countries.²⁹

Despite these setbacks, President Moon continues to prioritize reviving diplomacy with North Korea—most recently signaled with his new Cabinet appointments and his 2020 U.N. speech in which he advocated for the formal end of the Korean War.³⁰ The chances for diplomacy in 2021 seem to rest largely on whether North Korea and the United States are interested in resuming talks.

U.S. progressive perspectives on the alliance

The U.S.-South Korea alliance, of course, is just one component of the broader foreign policy conversations happening in each country. As U.S. progressives survey the world, they see an array of growing challenges, from climate change to pandemics to the rise of authoritarianism and illiberalism. They believe that cooperation among the world's democracies—driven by shared values—must be at the core of any solution to these problems. U.S. progressives see South Korea as one of the key partners for upholding this vision.

The U.S.-South Korea alliance—and America's views on it—have changed considerably over its 70-year lifespan. At the end of the Korean War, the Republic of Korea (ROK) was one of the poorest countries in the world, and the alliance served to defend it against potential North Korean attacks.³¹ Although both Koreas had similar starting points, South Korea's gross domestic product (GDP) per capita is now 54 times larger than that of North Korea.³² Despite this drastic change in South Korea's prosperity and its elevated geopolitical position—now a member of the G-20 and a key player on a wide range of regional and global issues—the alliance's focus has remained overwhelmingly on the threat from North Korea.

North Korea

When it comes to North Korea, opinions within the U.S. progressive foreign policy community fall on a wide spectrum, ranging from support for engagement without preconditions to support for more pressure over North Korea's weapons of mass destruction (WMD) programs and human rights record. While U.S. progressives are traditionally more likely than their conservative U.S. counterparts to support diplomacy with North Korea, many are still wary of what engagement can achieve, in no small part chastened by previous diplomatic failures and North Korea's attempts to cheat on past agreements.³³ Furthermore, some progressives who often see the United States as a standard-bearer for supporting human rights and nonproliferation—believe that engagement with North Korea must be balanced against the interests of not appearing to reward a regime that flouts the most basic international norms.

Some U.S. progressives support a step-by-step approach that includes confidencebuilding measures to help build momentum for a process that—while it may produce denuclearization somewhere down the road—is unlikely to see North Korea give up all of its WMD programs quickly. Some progressives believe the United States should take steps, such as declaring an end to the Korean War and considering a peace treaty, to send a signal to North Korea about the United States' commitment to diplomacy. Others believe that North Korea must take the first steps to show that it is serious about denuclearization before a genuine stepby-step diplomatic process can begin. These balancing interests and perspectives among progressives in the United States often result in a complicated and nuanced approach to the question of how best to conduct diplomacy with North Korea.³⁴

Regional and global issues

Beyond North Korea, many U.S. progressives believe that South Korea should play a bigger role in regional and global affairs. South Korea is one of the few countries that went from being a recipient of development assistance to a donor of its own. It has transitioned from an autocracy to a flourishing democracy. It has made great strides in education and economic development and set an example for the world with its COVID-19 response. U.S. progressives see much potential for the U.S.-South Korea alliance to play a meaningful role on a broad range of issues, from promoting sustainable development to cooperating on cyber issues to responding to global humanitarian needs and beyond.

Seoul's interest in meeting these expectations can vary depending on whether progressives or conservatives are in power. South Korean conservatives are more likely to welcome the idea of becoming a well-established middle power, while South Korean progressives believe the North Korean security challenge must take priority. U.S. progressives perceive the alliance as fully capable of doing both and want to see the U.S.-South Korea alliance working toward a wider set of shared interests and values. As part of U.S. progressives' vision to unite democratic allies, they see space for Japan and South Korea to work together. The two countries are both economic powerhouses that face similar security concerns and are close allies of the United States. U.S. progressives perceive the two countries as important partners in their regional strategy and believe that cooperation should be expanded, despite often strained ties between the two.

China

U.S. progressives also view rising U.S.-China tensions as a competition of values and as a key concern for the U.S.-South Korea alliance. In recent years, China's actions have sparked growing worries in the United States. China has perpetrated a vast incarceration of Uighur Muslims, cracked down violently on pro-democracy movements in Hong Kong, and militarized outposts in the South China Sea, among a variety of other concerning actions. With its destabilizing behavior, many policymakers across the political spectrum in the United States increasingly view China as a top challenge.

Trump has pursued an erratic China policy that has veered wildly between courting President Xi Jinping and confronting China with pressure.³⁵ According to one study, Trump's trade war with China cost the U.S. economy \$1.7 trillion.³⁶ And while in 2020, the Trump administration has taken a series of actions against China on everything from Hong Kong to technology companies to Uighur Muslims, its strategy and goals have been unclear.³⁷

U.S. progressives believe that Trump's China policies have been ineffective and counterproductive and that, more broadly, Trump's America-first policies have weakened the United States on the world stage, thereby opening up more opportunities for China to gain influence. In particular, Trump's antagonistic relationship with allies—including the targeting of allies such as South Korea as part of his trade war—has prevented the United States from working with partners to address the threats that China poses. U.S. progressives see democratic allies such as South Korea as a critical part of responding to China's increasingly concerning behavior.

South Korean progressive perspectives on the alliance

Many of the Trump administration's policies over the past few years have undermined the alliance and angered progressive leaders in Seoul. But Trump's decision to engage directly with Kim Jong Un was popular among South Korean progressives and helped to conceal rifts in the alliance.

North Korea

With South Korean President Moon Jae-in staking his legacy on outreach to the North, over the past few years Seoul has prioritized gaining Washington's support for diplomacy with North Korea. South Korean progressives traditionally tend to be much more forward-leaning with the DPRK. They are willing to actively pursue steps such as joint economic projects and humanitarian assistance as confidence-building measures, while simultaneously addressing threat reduction and denuclearization.

Moon's predecessors have tried to negotiate with North Korea but have not always found a willing partner in Washington—or, of course, in Pyongyang. Even now, Washington remains much more skeptical about Kim Jong Un's intentions given the long history of failed negotiations with the North. Nevertheless, most South Korean progressives contend that Kim Jong Un was serious about reducing tensions and improving relations in the most recent round of diplomacy. They assert that economic prosperity plays a bigger role in Kim's legitimacy and point to his speeches promising economic development.³⁸ Some even insist that the country's expanding market economy and black market have increased the flow of information in the country, increasing North Korean awareness of the outside world and challenging state depictions of the country and regime—as well as pressuring Kim to provide a better living standard for his people.³⁹

Others predict that Kim may have been motivated to pursue stronger relations with the United States and South Korea to balance against Chinese geopolitical influence. South Korean progressives point to the length of time in which Kim was engaged in diplomacy with Seoul and Washington as a sign of Kim's intent to improve relations.⁴⁰ While Pyongyang has issued statements critical of South Korea,⁴¹ progressives in Seoul maintain that Kim Jong Un has been careful not to cross any red lines, such as intercontinental ballistic missile (ICBM) testing, in the hopes of keeping diplomacy alive.

Instead, South Korean progressives increasingly view the United States as the obstacle to advancing inter-Korean relations.⁴² Despite support for Trump's attempt at diplomacy, they are frustrated that negotiations remain deadlocked and perceive Washington's hard-line approach to sanctions as the main cause. Some even advocate for a rebalancing of the U.S.-South Korea alliance away from what they perceive as dependence on the United States,⁴³ as they feel that their interests are not being heard and that South Korea's autonomy is being eroded.

While South Korean progressives perceive U.S. progressives as more likely than the Trump administration to treat South Korea like true equals when it comes to issues such as cost-sharing negotiations, they also view some U.S. progressives as too wary of engagement with North Korea and too critical of Kim Jong Un's intentions to reduce tensions. South Korean progressives assert that the United States often sets the bar for diplomacy too high. They contend that denuclearization should be a long-term goal and that tangible progress toward denuclearization cannot happen without painstaking efforts to relieve the 70 years of hostility and tension between the United States and the DPRK.

South Korean progressives largely perceive the Obama administration's "strategic patience" approach as lost time—a period when the United States tried to add pressure to North Korea without making serious attempts at diplomacy. While Trump's treatment of South Korea angered many across the political spectrum, many South Korean progressives supported Trump's willingness to start high-level diplomacy with North Korea.

But as U.S.-China tensions increase, South Korean progressives fear that Chinese cooperation on North Korea will be jeopardized. Since it accounts for more than 90 percent of North Korea's trade,⁴⁴ China is especially instrumental to enforcing sanctions against the Kim regime. As a bipartisan consensus emerges from Washington that a tougher approach to China is necessary, many South Korean progressives are concerned that denuclearization and peace on the Korean Peninsula will become less of a priority.

China

This divergence in how Seoul and Washington view China is a growing issue in the alliance, and the decision to deploy the Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) system in South Korea is a good illustration of how the divergence in opinions is playing out. The Center for American Progress noted in its 2019 report the importance of this issue in shaping perspectives in South Korea, and it remains even more relevant today.⁴⁵

In 2016, after continual missile testing from the North, U.S. President Barack Obama and South Korean President Park Geun-hye agreed to deploy the THAAD system to strengthen South Korea's defense against North Korean missiles.⁴⁶ However, Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi expressed concern that THAAD deployment would jeopardize China's "legitimate national security interests,^{*47} and Beijing quickly sought to use its economic clout to pressure Seoul to reverse its decision. Through unofficial boycotts of South Korean goods and a virtual clampdown on Chinese tourism to the ROK, Beijing inflicted a \$7.5 billion loss to the South Korean economy in 2017.⁴⁸

South Korean progressives viewed the economic coercion as an infringement upon South Korea's sovereignty and national security, and the incident displayed the dangers of economic interdependence with China. But in the eyes of some South Korean progressive policymakers, the United States had failed to do enough to support its ally in its time of need. The United States and South Korea both made an alliance decision to deploy THAAD as a deterrent against North Korea's missile program and for the stability of the broader region. As South Korea bore Beijing's wrath, South Korean progressives felt that the U.S. response was lacking.

U.S. progressives had mixed reactions to this perspective: Some agreed that the United States had let South Korea down and that it should find ways to help South Korea and other partners build systems of economic resilience against these types of threats and actions. Others pointed out that it was difficult for the U.S. government to respond, as China's retaliation did not take place at a state level.⁴⁹

While South Korean public opinion of China fell and has continued to decrease since Beijing's economic coercion over THAAD, the perception of the United States has fallen across the world as Trump has withdrawn the United States from its traditional role as a world leader. Recent polling from the Asan Institute for Policy Studies notes that both the United States and China hit record-low favor-ability ratings in South Korea; but when presented as a binary choice, the South Korean public drastically favored the United States to China.⁵⁰

South Korean progressives also prefer to work with the United States over China as the two allies share common values and interests. While South Korean progressives share many concerns with U.S. policy leaders regarding China, the THAAD experience was a clear reminder of how susceptible Seoul is to pressure from Beijing. South Korean progressives worry that the increasing U.S.-China competition will threaten their national interests and wish to see Washington take a more balanced approach to China.

U.S.-South Korea-Japan relations

As the United States seeks to align its democratic allies to pressure China, South Korean progressives find U.S. efforts to enhance U.S.-South Korea-Japan trilateral cooperation extremely uncomfortable. While Washington argues that Japan and South Korea share similar security threats from North Korea and the same values, some South Korean progressives view these efforts as forcing the two countries to get along for the sake of U.S.-China strategic competition.

South Korea and Japan have an unresolved colonial past that bleeds into their economic and security cooperation. Believing that these historical issues hindered meaningful cooperation between the two countries, the United States urged Japan and South Korea to sign an agreement covering the "comfort women" issue in 2015.⁵¹ With the nudge of U.S. officials, the two countries then signed the General Security of Military Information Agreement (GSOMIA), an intelligence-sharing agreement.

However, there is great resentment among South Korean progressives toward President Obama for this chain of events.⁵² South Korean progressive experts lamented that they had to come to terms with a deep and painful historical issue at the insistence of another country. The term "comfort women" refers to an estimated 200,000 women, mostly Korean, who were forced into Japanese military-run brothels during World War II. The comfort women agreement was not something widely supported by South Korean progressives and remains unpopular among the South Korean public.⁵³ South Korean progressives, who traditionally advocate for a more independent foreign policy, have criticized former President Park Geun-hye, who signed both agreements, for supposedly putting U.S. interests first.⁵⁴ President Park's impeachment and removal from office based on charges of corruption further tarnished the agreement in the eyes of the South Korean public.⁵⁵

Moreover, when Japan economically retaliated against South Korea's court ruling on forced labor during the colonial era,⁵⁶ South Korean progressives felt discriminated against, as the Trump administration intervened only when Seoul threatened to terminate GSOMIA. South Korean progressives believed that Tokyo initiated the conflict by restricting access to materials critical to South Korea's semiconductor industry and maintained that military information sharing with Japan regarding North Korean threats would have continued even without GSOMIA.⁵⁷ When the Trump administration responded by opposing South Korea's decision and imploring Seoul to continue GSOMIA, some South Korean progressives believed that this was because Washington wanted South Korea and Japan to share information regarding China's military activities.⁵⁸

This narrative of how the United States is supposedly pulling South Korea into the middle of a U.S.-China strategic competition arises in other parts of the alliance as well. Some South Korean progressives contend that the United States is stalling on operational control (OPCON) transfer conditions because it does not want to return operational wartime control to Seoul during rising tensions with China.⁵⁹ And while South Korean progressives remain open to reducing the number of USFK troops in support of diplomacy with North Korea, most American policymakers believe that troops should not be altered as they are a symbol of commitment to the U.S.-South Korea alliance and such a withdrawal would signal a retreat from the region to Beijing.

While not all of these are commonly held beliefs, the overarching narrative is there: While South Korean progressives are largely supportive of America and the alliance, many feel that their interests are not being heard and that they are but a chess piece in U.S.-China strategic competition.

Policy recommendations

As 2021 begins, both the United States and South Korea—including progressives on both sides—have work to do to strengthen the alliance and bridge the trust divide. Over the next year, the alliance should focus on a handful of concrete policy initiatives that can advance shared interests, while also addressing some of the underlying disagreements identified above.

North Korea

Create a joint U.S.-South Korea road map for diplomacy with North Korea The United States and South Korea should create a road map for an allied approach to diplomacy with North Korea. Trump's surprise move to begin diplomacy with North Korea—at the summit level no less—made it difficult for the United States and South Korea to hammer out an agreed path forward first, which allowed North Korea to exploit the tensions in the alliance. For example, the Moon administration supported an end of war declaration as a way to boost peace efforts, while the Trump administration clearly did not agree. Similarly, the United States was wary of Moon's announcement of economic projects with North Korea and his moves to reduce military activities in the DMZ, which some in the United States believe was done without full advance consultation with Washington.

Outlining key milestones for the way forward would help relieve tensions and manage expectations between the two allies, present a united posture toward North Korea, and make diplomacy far more likely to yield progress. This road map should include an agreement on the types of concessions and demands—such as the terms for an end of war declaration—as well as a consensus on how to sequence the process of talks and short- and long-term goals for both parties. All of these decisions must, of course, consider the commitments that South Korea has already made to North Korea in the Panmunjom and Pyongyang Declarations.⁶⁰

The United States should open a more senior, regular communication channel with North Korea

The United States should seek to establish a regular channel of engagement with North Korea—beyond the New York channel available through the United Nations—which should include a new liaison office if circumstances permit it. This measure should not be a concession, but rather part of a renewed outreach effort and a signal of America's commitment to more sustained diplomatic engagement to advance U.S. interests. Improving formal communication between both sides is an important first step toward achieving U.S.-South Korea alliance goals of peace and stability on the Korean Peninsula. The opening of liaison offices was one of the items reportedly ready to be announced as part of the agreement that was almost reached in Hanoi,⁶¹ indicating that it is possible to achieve and likely has support from constituencies within both governments.

Opening an actual liaison office quickly might be difficult: Amid the pandemic, North Korea has cut off most foreign contact and sent many diplomats home;⁶² Pyongyang also blew up the existing inter-Korean liaison office in an attempt to express anger at the inability of the diplomatic process to yield the results it wanted. Nevertheless, making clear at the outset that the United States wants a higher-level regular channel of communication is a worthwhile step that would at the very least send a signal about America's interest in ongoing diplomatic engagement.

The United States and South Korea should work together to provide COVID-19 assistance to North Korea

The alliance should step up multilateral assistance to programs and institutions that are already operating in North Korea to address challenges exacerbated by COVID-19.⁶³ As the DPRK-China border currently remains closed as a prevention measure against COVID-19, North Korea experienced its wettest monsoon season in 40 years, contributing to a reduced crop yield in an already food-insecure country.⁶⁴ The United States and South Korea must work together to provide humanitarian assistance—as the morally right thing to do and as a signal of goodwill toward Pyongyang. If successful, this initiative could eventually be broadened into a dialogue with the DPRK and other regional partners on pandemic response and public health, an idea that President Moon proposed during his U.N. speech in September.⁶⁵

Regional and global affairs

As the United States and South Korea hold somewhat divergent views on how much of a role the alliance should play in regional and global issues beyond the peninsula, 2021 would be a good time to try a new initiative that could meet the expectations of both countries. By working with South Korea on the global response to the pandemic, the United States could help bolster the alliance's ability to focus on global issues while choosing an issue that South Korea has already been contributing to beyond its borders. To start, the two allies should establish a series of priorities for the alliance to tackle in terms of building public health capacity—such as strengthening the World Health Organization (WHO), ensuring fair vaccine distribution, sharing pandemic-related lessons, and providing public health assistance to developing countries. Initial steps could include becoming members of the WHO's Access to COVID-19 Tools (ACT) Accelerator, a global collaboration dedicated to the accelerated development and production of, as well as equitable global access to, COVID-19 tools. South Korea's effective response to the pandemic remains a model around the world;⁶⁶ combined with America's resources and expertise, the two countries could help bolster the international response.

China

China looms large over many aspects of the U.S.-South Korea alliance, whether it is North Korea or force posture or economic relations. The first step that the United States needs to take is to formulate and articulate a clear, comprehensive China strategy. While perhaps a relatively obvious task, over the past few years the United States has lacked a coordinated and consistent approach, which is part of the reason that U.S. policy toward China has caused friction in the alliance with South Korea. As a part of developing a strategy, the United States must consult with South Korea and seek out a variety of different perspectives, including those of progressives. Once a strategy has been adopted, the United States and South Korea must have in-depth consultations on all of the various aspects of the strategy that may affect the alliance, from how to approach Chinese technology companies to China's human rights violations against Uighur Muslims to concerns over trade. While tasks such as developing a strategy in consultation with allies should be the very foundation of a strong alliance, they have been largely ignored in recent years, and there is tremendous work to do.

Force posture

U.S. force posture on the Korean Peninsula often can take on outsize importance in perceptions of the alliance. Some policymakers, regardless of their political leanings, believe the U.S. troop presence to be synonymous with the alliance and reductions to be tantamount to signaling an erosion in support for the alliance. This was part of the conversation over the past few years, as Trump repeatedly suggested that reducing U.S. troops on the peninsula was on the table. The way in which Trump made these suggestions—and the way in which he canceled U.S.-South Korea military exercises without consulting Seoul—undermined the alliance.

The key issue that both sides need to keep in mind when it comes to force posture is the alliance has shared goals—and the U.S. military presence and cooperation between the two militaries is just one of the tools that the allies have to achieve these goals. The United States and South Korea must ensure that any force posture discussions—about military exercises, troop levels, or the deployment of weapons systems—happen within the broader context of alliance goals. The number of U.S. troops in South Korea and the schedule of military exercises should not be viewed as sacrosanct, but rather as a way to advance shared interests. For instance, as long as both sides agree that a change in force posture could help advance diplomacy while maintaining deterrence against the DPRK, these changes should be fully considered. Similarly, the United States and South Korea must recognize that issues such as OPCON transfer and SMA negotiations have an impact on the broader alliance, and both sides should work quickly to resolve outstanding questions on both issues.

Conclusion

The U.S.-South Korea alliance is vital to both countries in terms of not only dealing with the threat posed by North Korea but also for its potential to tackle broader regional and global challenges. But for the alliance to be most effective—and to have the widest possible support on both sides—the two countries must strive to better understand one another. This must include efforts from progressives in the United States and South Korea to find common ground on key challenges.

About the authors

Michael H. Fuchs is a senior fellow at the Center for American Progress. Previously, he was a deputy assistant secretary of state for East Asian and Pacific Affairs. Fuchs has also held positions as special adviser to the secretary of state for strategic dialogues; special assistant to the secretary of state; and deputy national security director for Hillary Clinton's 2008 presidential campaign.

Haneul Lee is a research assistant for Asia Policy at the Center for American Progress.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank the Korea Foundation for its generous support, which made this project possible. They would also like to thank the colleagues who took part in the interviews that informed the analysis as well as those who generously provided feedback on this report.

Endnotes

- 1 Michael Fuchs and Abigail Bard, "How to Create a Durable U.S.-South Korea Alliance: Finding Common Ground Among Progressives" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2019/08/20/473713/ create-durable-u-s-south-korea-alliance/.
- 2 For an overview of progressive-conservative ideologies in South Korea, see Hieyeon Keum and Joel R. Campbell, "Perils of Transition: Korea and Taiwan Democratization Compared," The Korean Journal of International Studies 16 (1) (2018): 29-55, available at http://www.kjis.org/journal/ download_pdf.php?doi=10.14731/kjis.2018.04.16.1.29. For an overview of similarities and differences in progressive and conservative policy positions among South Korean presidential candidates in 2017, see J. James Kim and John J. Lee, "A Primer on the 19th South Korean Presidential Election in 2017" (Seoul: Asan Institute for Policy Studies, 2017), available at http://en.asaninst.org/contents/aprimer-on-the-19th-south-korean-presidential-election in-2017/. For a discussion on progressive-conservative divides, see Steven Denney, "South Koreans Can't Agree What Democracy Is," Foreign Policy, March 13, 2017, available at https://foreignpolicy.com/2017/03/13/ south-koreans-cant-agree-what-democracy-is/; Andrei Lankov, "Conservatives vs. progressives," The Korea Times, May 28, 2017, available at https://www.koreatimes. co.kr/www/nation/2019/04/304_230176.html. For a discussion on the relative bipartisanship of foreign policy in the United States, see Dina Smeltz and others, "The Foreign Policy Establishment or Donald Trump: Which Better Reflects American Opinion?" (Chicago: Chicago Council on Global Affairs, 2017), available at https://www.thechicagocouncil.org/publication/ foreign-policy-establishment-or-donald-trump-whichbetter-reflects-american-opinion?utm_source=hp&utm_ campaign=rpt17&utm_medium=topbanner&utm_ term=elite-opinion&utm content=report.
- 3 The New York Times, "Transcript: Donald Trump Expounds on His Foreign Policy Views," March 26, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/03/27/us/politics/donaldtrump-transcript.html?smid=tw-nytpolitics&smtyp=cur&_ r=0; Troy Stangarone, "Is Trump Right to Suggest that South Korea and Japan Should Go Nuclear?", Korea Economic Institute of America, available at https://keia. org/the-peninsula/is-trump-right-to-suggest-that-southkorea-and-japan-should-go-nuclear/.
- 4 Bruce Klingner, Jung H. Pak, and Sue Mi Terry, "Trump shakedowns are threatening two key US alliances in Asia," Brookings Institution, December 18, 2019, available at https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2019/12/18/trump-shakedowns-are-threatening-twokey-u-s-alliances-in-asia/.
- 5 Gordon Lubold and Andrew Jeong, "Trump Wants South Korea to Pay More for U.S. Troop Presence," *The Wall Street Journal*, December 7, 2018, available at https://www.wsj. com/articles/trump-wants-south-korea-to-pay-more-for-us-troop-presence-1544221727.
- 6 Park Ji-Won, "Cost for US troops to rise 8.2%," *The Korea Times*, February 10, 2019, available at https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2019/02/205_263407.html; Clint Work, "Beyond North Korea: Fractures in the US-South Korea Alliance," The Diplomat, February 11, 2020, available at https://thediplomat.com/2020/02/beyond-north-korea-fractures-in-the-us-south-korea-alliance/.
- 7 Anthony Kuhn, "U.S. And South Korea Negotiate Cost-Sharing Deal Of U.S. Military Presence," NPR, March 5, 2020, available at https://www.npr. org/2020/03/05/812644970/u-s-and-south-korea-negotiate-cost-sharing-deal-of-u-s-military-presence.

- 8 Kim Gamel and Yoo Kyong Chang, "South Korean Workers Fear Extended Furlough Amid Cost-Sharing Standoff with US," Stars and Stripes, April 30, 2020, available at https:// www.npr.org/2020/03/05/812644970/u-s-and-south-korea-negotiate-cost-sharing-deal-of-u-s-military-presence.
- 9 Elliot Waldman, "The US-South Korea alliance may not survive another Trump'shakedown," Business Insider, February 26, 2020, available at https://www.businessinsider. com/us-south-korea-alliance-facing-another-trump-shakedown-2020-2.
- 10 Song Sang-ho, "S. Korea already made best offer in defense cost talks with U.S. despite calls for flexibility: source," Yonhap News Agency, May 6, 2020, available at https://en.yna. co.kr/view/AEN20200506003500325.
- 11 Michelle Ye Hee Lee, "Trump wants to end 'horrible' South Korea-U.S. trade deal. Koreans disagree.", The Washington Post, September 14, 2017, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/trump-wants-to-end-horriblesouth-korea-us-trade-deal-koreans-disagree/2017/09/13/ fb528b3e-9627-11e7-a527-3573bd073e02 story.html; Stephen J. Adler, Jeff Mason, and Steve Holland, "Exclusive: Trump vows to fix or scrap South Korea trade deal, wants missile system payment," Reuters, April 27, 2017, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trump-southkorea-exclusive/exclusive-trump-vows-to-fix-or-scrapsouth-korea-trade-deal-wants-missile-system-paymentidUSKBN17U09M; Damian Paletta, "Trump preparing a withdrawal from south Korea trade deal, a move opposed by top aides," The Washington Post, September 2, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/ wonk/wp/2017/09/02/trump-plans-withdrawal-fromsouth-korea-trade-deal/.
- 12 Ana Swanson, "Trump's Trade Plan Threatens to Derail Korean Security Talks," *The New York Times*, March 6, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/06/us/ politics/trumps-trade-south-korea.html.
- 13 Megumi Fujikawa and Kwanwoo Jun, "U.S.-China Trade War Takes Toll on South Korea and Japan," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 2, 2019, available at https://www.wsj. com/articles/u-s-china-trade-war-takes-toll-on-southkorea-and-japan-11567415192.
- 14 Karl Friedhoff, "While Positive toward US Alliance, South Koreans Want to Counter Trump's Demands on Host-Nation Support," Chicago Council on Global Affairs, December 16, 2019, available at https://www.thechicagocouncil.org/ publication/lcc/while-positive-toward-us-alliance-southkoreans-want-counter-trumps-demands-host-nation.
- 15 Richard Wike, Janell Fetterolf, and Mara Mordecai, "U.S. Image Plummets Internationally as Most Say Country Has Handled Coronavirus Badly" (Washington: Pew Research Center, 2020), available at https://www.pewresearch.org/ global/2020/09/15/us-image-plummets-internationally-asmost-say-country-has-handled-coronavirus-badly/.
- 16 Waldman, "The US-South Korea alliance may not survive another Trump 'shakedown"; Wike, Fetterolf, and Mordecai, "U.S. Image Plummets Internationally as Most Say Country Has Handled Coronavirus Badly."
- 17 Ana Swanson, "Trump's Tariffs Prompt Global Threats of Retaliation," *The New York Times*, March 2, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/02/us/politics/trumptariffs-steel-aluminum.html; Jane Chung and Christine Kim, "How Seoul raced to conclude U.S. trade deal ahead of North Korea denuclearization summit," *The Japan Times*, March 30, 2018, available at https://www.japantimes.co.jp/ news/2018/03/30/asia-pacific/politics-diplomacy-asiapacific/seoul-raced-conclude-u-s-trade-deal-ahead-northkorea-denuclearization-summit/.

.....

- 18 Eric Schmitt, "Pentagon and Seoul Surprised by Trump Pledge to Halt Military Exercises," *The New York Times*, June 12, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2018/06/12/world/asia/trump-military-exercisesnorth-south-korea.html.
- 19 Yonhap News Agency, "FM says S. Korea still have 'big' gaps in defense cost talks," February 6, 2020, available at https:// en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20200206008100325.
- 20 Joyce Lee, Sangmi Cha, and Hyonhee Shin, "U.S. breaks off defense cost talks, as South Korea balks at \$5 billion demand," Reuters, November 18, 2019, available at https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-southkorea-usa-talks/u-sbreaks-off-defense-cost-talks-as-south-korea-balks-at-5-billion-demand-idUSKBN1XT0EN.
- 21 Yonhap News Agency, "Trump said he didn't like dealing with Moon, that S. Koreans were 'terrible': governor," The Korea Herald, July 17, 2020, available at http://www. koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20200717000058; Andrew Salmon, "Trump's South Korea bashing doesn't strengthen Xi," Asia Times, August 6, 2020 available at https://asiatimes.com/2020/08/trumps-south-korea-bashing-doesntstrengthen-xi; Vivian Ho, "Donald Trump jabs at Parasite's Oscar win because film is 'from South Korea'," The Guardian, February 21, 2020, available at https://www.theguardian. com/film/2020/feb/20/trump-parasite-oscar-south-korea; John Bowden, "South Korea sends 2M masks to US to fight coronavirus," The Hill, May 10, 2020, available at https:// thehill.com/policy/international/497055-south-koreasends-2m-masks-to-us-to-fight-coronavirus-seoul; Peter Sullivan, "Maryland obtains 500,000 coronavirus tests from South Korea," The Hill, April 20, 2020, available at https:// thehill.com/policy/healthcare/493687-maryland-obtains-500000-coronavirus-tests-from-south-korea.
- 22 Yigal Chazan, "Seoul Is Testing US Patience Over North Korea Sanctions," The Diplomat, November 17, 2018, available at https://thediplomat.com/2018/11/seoul-istesting-us-patience-over-north-korea-sanctions/; Edith M. Lederer, "US opposes lifting key sanctions against North Korea," Associated Press, December 17, 2019, available at https://apnews.com/article/8692b877d6c22548622056e26 3f25ec7; Korea JoongAng Daily, "Moon Chung-in tells Washington it needs more flexibility," January 7, 2020, available at https://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/2020/01/07/ politics/Moon-Chungin-tells-Washington-it-needs-moreflexibility/3072338.html.
- 23 Jihye Lee, "South Korea should Consult U.S. on North Korea Tours, Envoy says," Bloomberg, January 16, 2020, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-01-16/ south-korea-should-consult-u-s-on-north-korea-tours-envoy-says?sref=EWvigcvl; Josh Smith, "South Korea sending envoys to North Korea as Trump suggests U.S. willing to talk," Reuters, March 3, 2018, available at https://fr.reuters. com/article/us-northkorea-missiles-envoys-idUSKCN1G-G020.
- 24 Uri Friedman, "After Raising the Stakes for North Korea Summit, Trump Walks Away," *The Atlantic*, February 28, 2019, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2019/02/donald-trump-summit-kim-jongun-failure/583810/; Hillary Leung, "Here's Why Kim Jong Un May Have Opted for an Arduous Train Journey to Reach Vietnam," *Time*, February 26, 2019, available at https://time. com/5537850/kim-jong-un-vietnam-train-summit/.
- 25 David E. Sanger, "U.S. Nuclear Talks with North Korea Break Down in Hours," *The New York Times*, October 5, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/10/05/us/politics/ trump-north-korea-nuclear.html.

- 26 Saeme Kim, "Moon Jae-in Is Serious About Inter-Korean Cooperation," The Diplomat, January 17, 2020, available at https://thediplomat.com/2020/01/moon-jae-in-is-seriousabout-inter-korean-cooperation/.
- 27 Chad O'Carroll, "U.S. should be consulted on potential South Korean tourism to the North: Harris," NK News, January 16, 2020, available at https://www.nknews. org/2020/01/u-s-must-be-consulted-on-potential-southkorean-tourism-to-the-north-harris/?t=1580340653753.
- 28 Joshua Berlinger, Jake Kwon, and Yoonjung Seo, "North Korea blows up liaison office in Kaesong used for talks with South," CNN, June 16, 2020, available at https://www.cnn. com/2020/06/16/asia/north-korea-explosion-intl-hnk/ index.html.
- 29 Kanga Kong, Bloomberg, and Jeong-ho Lee, "North Korea blows up liaison office with South Korea in most serious provocation in years," *Fortune*, June 16, 2020, available at https://fortune.com/2020/06/16/north-korea-south-korealiaison-office-bombing-explosion-attack/.
- 30 Jeong-ho Lee, "Korean War 'Must End, Completely and for Good,' Moon Tells UN," Bloomberg, September 22, 2020, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2020-09-22/korean-war-must-end-completelyand-for-good-moon-tells-un?sref=EWvigcvl; Hyun-jun Yeo, "Moon Jae-in reshuffles his North Korea team: the key players," NK News, July 7, 2020, available at https://www. nknews.org/2020/07/moon-jae-in-reshuffles-his-northkorea-team-the-key-players/.
- 31 Mark Tran, "South Korea: a model of development?", The Guardian, November 28, 2011, available at https://www. theguardian.com/global-development/poverty-matters/2011/nov/28/south-korea-development-model.
- 32 Jang Seob Yoon, "GDP comparison between South Korea and North Korea 2010-2019," Statista, September 1, 2020, available at https://www.statista.com/statistics/1035390/south-korea-gdp-comparison-with-northkorea/#:~-text=In%202019%2C%20South%20Koreas%20 nominal,than%20that%20of%20North%20Korea.
- 33 Arms Control Association, "Chronology of U.S.-North Korean Nuclear and Missile Diplomacy," available at https:// www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/dprkchron (last accessed November 2020).
- 34 Analysis based on interviews conducted virtually from August to September 2020, on file with authors.
- 35 Tara Francis Chan, "Trump lavished praise on China's president while ignoring their escalating trade fight," Business Insider, April 18, 2018, available at https://www.businessinsider.com/trump-xi-jinping-helped-the-us-more-thanany-predecessors-2018-4.
- 36 Mary Amiti, Sang Hoon Kong, and David E. Weinstein, "The Investment Cost of the U.S.-China Trade War," Federal Reserve Bank of New York, May 28, 2020, available at https://libertystreeteconomics.newyorkfed.org/2020/05/ the-investment-cost-of-the-us-china-trade-war.html; Ryan Hass and Abraham Denmark, "More pain than gain: How the US-China trade war hurt America," Brookings Institution, August 7, 2020, available at https://www. brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2020/08/07/ more-pain-than-gain-how-the-us-china-trade-war-hurtamerica/#:~:text=China%20also%20felt%20economic%20 pain,its%20reliance%20on%20U.S.%20markets.

- 37 Meredith McGraw, "Trump accelerates China Punishments in time for reelection," *Politico*, July 22, 2020, available at https://www.politico.com/news/2020/07/22/trumpchina-punishments-reelection-377405; Nicole Gaouette and Maegan Vazquez, "Trump announces unprecedented action against China," CNN, May 29, 2020, available at https://www.cnn.com/2020/05/29/politics/trump-chinaannouncement/index.html.
- 38 Analysis based on interviews conducted virtually from August to September 2020, on file with authors.
- 39 Anthony Kuhn, "Economic Change May Have Helped To Get North Korea To Nuclear Summit," NPR, February 26, 2019, available at https://www.npr. org/2019/02/26/698043725/economic-change-may-havehelped-to-get-north-korea-to-nuclear-summit; Andrei Lankov, "The Resurgence of a Market Economy in North Korea" (Washington: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2016), available at https://carnegieendowment.org/files/CP_Lankov_Eng_web_final.pdf.
- 40 Analysis based on interviews conducted virtually from August to September 2020, on file with authors.
- 41 The Guardian, "Kim Jong-Un Sister condemns 'frightened dog' South Korea in first public statement," March 3, 2020, available at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/ mar/03/kim-jong-uns-sister-calls-south-korea-a-frightened-dog.
- 42 Kiyoung Lee, "The US must lift sanctions against North Korea and stop interfering in inter-Korean relations," Unification News, January 14, 2019, available in Korean at http://www.tongilnews.com/news/articleView. html?idxno=127507.
- 43 Tim Shorrock, "South Koreans Are Pleading for a Breakthrough in the US-North Korea Talks," *The Nation*, November 7, 2019, available at https://www.thenation. com/article/archive/north-korea-trump-kim/.
- 44 Daniel Wertz, "China-North Korea Trade: Parsing the Data," 38 North, February 25, 2020, available at https:// www.38north.org/2020/02/dwertz022520/.
- 45 Fuchs and Bard, "How to Create a Durable U.S.-South Korea Alliance."
- 46 Sang-Hun Choe, "South Korea and U.S. Agree to Deploy Missile Defense System," *The New York Times*, July 7, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/08/world/ asia/south-korea-and-us-agree-to-deploy-missile-defensesystem.html.
- 47 Reuters, "China cites concerns on U.S. missile defense system in South Korea," February 26, 2016, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-china-northkorea-idUSKCN0VY2C9.
- 48 Jung H. Pak, "Trying To Loosen the Linchpin: China's Approach to South Korea" (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2020), available at https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/FP_20200606_china_south_korea_pak_v2.pdf.
- 49 Analysis based on interviews conducted virtually between August and September 2020, on file with authors.
- 50 J. James Kim and Kang Chungku, "The U.S.-China Competition in South Korean Public Eyes" (Seoul: Asan Institute for Policy Studies, 2020) available at http://en.asaninst.org/ contents/the-u-s-china-competition-in-south-koreanpublic-eyes/.
- 51 Sam Kim and Maiko Takahashi, "Comfort women' deal likely to fuel Tokyo-Seoul military cooperation, aid Obama pivot," *The Japan Times*, December 29, 2015, available at https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2015/12/29/national/ politics-diplomacy/key-official-tokyo-seoul-resolutionwar-legacy-beef-looks-fuel-military-cooperation-aideobama-pivot/.

- 52 Sehyun Jeong, "Why is Obama interfering in the comfort women issue?", The Hankyoreh, January 10, 2016, available in Korean at http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/opinion/column/725499.html.
- 53 James Griffiths, "South Korea's new president questions Japan's 'comfort women' deal," (CNN, June 5, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/05/11/asia/south-korea-japan-comfort-women/index.html; Jack Kim, "South Korean 'comfort women' protest against accord with Japan," Reuters, December 30, 2015, available at https://www. reuters.com/article/us-southkorea-japan-comfortwomen/ south-korean-comfort-women-protest-against-accordwith-japan-idUSKBN0UDD0I520151230.
- 54 JTBC News, "The Park Geun-hye administration had its back pushed against the wall by the United States when it signed GSOMIA," August 21, 2019, available in Korean at http://mnews.jtbc.joins.com/News/Article.aspx?news_ id=NB11869097; Jae Ok Hwang, "What to do with GSOMIA?", Pressian, August 20, 2019, available in Korean at https://m.pressian.com/m/pages/articles/253704.
- 55 Jae Hoon Lee, "Comfort Women, THAAD, Korea-Japan Military Agreement—How President Park rushed all three agreements without consensus," *The Hankyoreh*, November 23, 2016, available at http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/politics/ defense/771622.html.
- 56 Saesam Lee, "Japan takes economic retaliation against Korea for forced labor ruling," *The Dong-a Ilbo*, July 2, 2019, available at https://www.donga.com/en/article/ all/20190702/177520/1/Japan-takes-economic-retaliation-against-Korea-for-forced-labor-ruling.
- 57 Moonchan Heo, "US, Japan express disappointment for GSOMIA... A downturn for Korea-Japan relations," *Hankyung*, August 29, 2019, available in Korean at https:// www.hankyung.com/politics/article/2019082951697.
- 58 Choongjae Lee, "The GSOMIA Conflict and U.S. Missile Defense Strategy," *Dongdae Press*, October 15, 2019, available in Korean at http://www.dgupress.com/news/articleView.html?idxno=31704.
- 59 Weihyun Kim, "Interview with former Foreign Minister Song Min-soo and Professor Moon Chung-in," *The Hankyoreh*, November 12, 2014, available in Korean at http://www. hani.co.kr/arti/politics/defense/664247.html.
- 60 Republic of Korea Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Panmunjom Declaration for Peace, Prosperity and Unification of the Korean Peninsula (2018.4.27)," available at https://www. mofa.go.kr/eng/brd/m_5478/view.do?seq=319130&sr chFr=&srchTo=&srchWord=&srchTp=& amp;multi_itm_seq=0&srchWord=&srchTp=& seq_2=0&company_cd=&srcmpany_ nm=&page=1&titleNm= (last accessed November 2020); *The Korea Times*, "Pyongyang Declaration," September 19, 2018, available at https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2018/09/103_255848.html.
- 61 Michael R. Gordon, "U.S. Weighs Opening Liaison Office in North Korea," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 18, 2019, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-weighsopening-liaison-office-in-north-korea-11550530431.
- 62 Chad O'Carroll, "North Korea's expat community shrinks as more diplomats and NGO workers leave," *NKNews*, August 20, 2020, available at https://www.nknews.org/2020/08/ north-koreas-expat-community-shrinks-as-more-diplomats-and-ngo-workers-leave/.
- 63 U.N. Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, "DPR Korea Needs and Priorities: 2020" (New York: 2020), available at https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/ resources/2020_DPRK_Needs_and-Priorities_Plan.pdf.

- 64 Colin Zwirko, "Food shortages expected after wettest summer in North Korea for decades: report," NK News, September 11, 2020, available at https://www.nknews. org/2020/09/food-shortages-expected-after-wettestsummer-in-north-korea-for-decades-report/.
- 65 Yonhap News Agency, "Full text of President Moon Jae-in's speech at 75th Session of United Nations General Assembly," September 23, 2020, available at https://en.yna.co.kr/ view/AEN20200922010300315.
- 66 Timothy W. Martin and Dasl Yoon, "How South Korea Successfully Managed Coronavirus," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 25, 2020, available at https://www.wsj.com/ articles/lessons-from-south-korea-on-how-to-managecovid-11601044329.

.....

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

